HEALTH AND WELL BEING BOARD 21/07/2020 at 2.00 pm



Present: Councillor Stretton (Chair)

Councillors Ball, M Bashforth, Moores and Sykes

Dr John Patterson Oldham CCG
Majid Hussain Oldham CCG

Mike Barker Executive Director Commissioning

and Chief Operating Officer
(Oldham Council/Oldham CCG)
Managing Director of Health and

Mark Warren Managing Director of Health and

Adult Care Services

Katrina Stephens Director of Public Health

Jill Beaumont Director of Children's Health and

Wellbeing (Oldham CCG)

Nicola Firth Pennine Acute NHS Trust Stuart Lockwood Oldham Community Leisure

Keith Wrate First Choice Homes

Val Hussain Greater Manchester Fire and

Rescue

Joanne Sloan Dr. Kershaw's Hospice

Also in Attendance:

Mark Hardman Constitutional Services
Lori Hughes Constitutional Services

1 APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRS

RESOLVED – That Dr John Patterson and Majid Hussain be appointed Vice Chairs of the Health and Wellbeing Board for the 2020/21 Municipal Year.

2 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Chauhan, Carolyn Wilkins, Dr Bal Duper, Dr Keith Jeffrey, Claire Smith, Liz Windsor-Welsh, Gerard Jones and Rebekah Sutcliffe.

3 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

4 URGENT BUSINESS

There were no items of urgent business.

5 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – that the minutes of the meeting of the Health and Wellbeing Board held on 12th November 2019 be approved as a correct record.

6 **PUBLIC QUESTION TIME**

No public questions had been received.



7 HEALTH AND WELLBEING STRATEGY UPDATE

The Director of Public Health reminded the Board of discussions at a development session held in January 2020 at which the development of a new Health and Wellbeing Strategy for the Borough had been considered. A proposal for developing the Strategy had been prepared for submission to the March 2020 meeting of the Board which had been cancelled. In light of the Covid-19 pandemic much had changed and it had not been possible to progress development of the Strategy in the meantime. It was therefore suggested that, subject to the approval of the Board, a proposal for the development of the new Strategy be brought to a future meeting of the Board.

Comment was made in support of the proposal, noting that much had changed across health and social care settings as a result of the pandemic meaning that how services were offered and how patients and clients would access those services would look very different, and that a new strategy would need to have a strong focus on prevention.

RESOLVED – that the report of the Director of Public Health be noted and a report on proposals for the development of a new Health and Wellbeing Strategy for the Borough be brought to a future meeting of the Board.

8 PHARMACEUTICAL NEEDS ASSESSMENT - SUPPLEMENTARY STATEMENT

The Board was reminded that it held a statutory responsibility to publish and keep up to date a Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment (PNA). Oldham's current PNA was due to be reviewed during 2020/21 and the renewed PNA to be published in April 2021. However, the Department of Health and Social Care had determined that the publication of PNAs would be suspended for one year in order to reduce unnecessary extra pressure on local authorities and Local Pharmaceutical Committees (LPCs) during the response to the Covid-19 pandemic. Oldham's renewed PNA was now not required to be published until 2022.

The Director of Public Health advised that some work to review the PNA had already commenced and a number of required changes identified which could be published in a Supplementary Statement. A proposed Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment Supplementary Statement June 2020 that included corrections, clarifications and updates to service provision which superseded the original information in the PNA 2018-21 and a previous Supplementary Statement issued on 17 December 2018 was submitted for the consideration of the Board.

Comment was made that while there were a large number of pharmacies across Oldham, there were concentrations in particular areas while others were not so well served. The Director of Public Health advised that the issue had not been highlighted to date but a conversation could be held to consider this issue. The Board was advised that the CCG had worked over the period of the pandemic to improve contacts with the LPC and Dr Patterson offered to share contacts with the Director of Public Health.



RESOLVED that -

- the suspension of the requirement to publish the renewed Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment for one year (until April 2022) as determined by the Department of Health and Social Care as a consequence of the Covid-19 pandemic be noted;
- 2. the publication of the Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment Supplementary Statement which responds to local changes in pharmaceutical needs at this time be agreed.

9 OLDHAM COVID-19 MANAGEMENT PLAN: HOW WE CONTROL OUTBREAKS

The Board received a report advising on the background to the Covid-19 pandemic and the progression of the national response to date. The Board was advised on the development of the Oldham Covid-19 Management Plan to meet national requirements for local Outbreak Control Plans, the document providing local direction and guidance to collectively manage and prevent the spread of Covid-19 across our communities. This Plan supplemented the existing Oldham Health Economy Outbreak Plan (2018) by providing specific management arrangements to effectively respond to the unique threats posed by the Covid-19 pandemic and would continue to be reviewed and revised in response to changes in national requirements and advice, and to incorporate learning from implementation.

The Director of Public Health made a presentation to the Board considering the four principles behind the development of the Plan: the Plan should be rooted in the Public Health system and demonstrate strong leadership, should present a whole system approach, should be delivered through an efficient and locally effective and responsive system informed by timely data and intelligence, and should be sufficiently resourced. In regard to the latter point the Board was advised that an allocation of £1.5m had been made for the current financial year. The Plan needed to consider and address approaches to the prevention and management of local outbreaks. With regard to prevention, this included access to testing, support for people to isolate, advice on how not to be a contact, hand hygiene, and contact tracing. With regard to managing and contributing to minimising the impact of any local outbreak, this included building trust and confidence in the local system, having robust data, identified clear roles and responsibilities, and standard operating procedures.

Seven themes for the control of any local outbreak had been identified - care homes and school, high risk places, local testing capacity, contact tracing in complex settings, data integration, vulnerable people, and local boards/governance structures – and the actions required in each of these areas was considered. With regard to governance, the Board was advised that nationally a 'Health Partnership Board' to maintain day to day oversight was required: in Oldham this had been established as the Covid-19 Prevention and Control Board chaired by the Director of Public Health and which fed into the Covid strategic command structure which was important if more wide ranging actions needed to be escalated. The remit of the Member-led Health Protection Sub-Group of this Board had been extended to consider communications with the public and to ensure linkage to this Board. A local Equalities Advisory Group had also been established in response to national



The Board received an Executive Summary of the Management Plan and was advised of next steps, including desktop exercises, developing local plans in response to the Contain Framework published on 17th July, and the continuing review and evaluation of the Management Plan through the Covid-19 Prevention and Control Board.

awareness of equalities issues arising through the pandemic.

In response to a query concerning circulation of detail to community groups, the Director of Public Health confirmed that the Service would be happy to share detail and that much work had already been undertaken with Action Together; this included a joint webcast to be made later that week. Further to a query concerning the elderly and a suggestion that they appeared not to be highlighted as vulnerable in the same way as early in the pandemic, it was confirmed that the elderly as a group are vulnerable to Covid and the outbreak plan recognised the group as being at high risk and a priority for test and trace. Further comment was made regarding how much older people seemed to have aged when subject to lockdown, emphasising the need to get Oldham moving again and the need to promote face coverings as a means to build confidence to get people leaving their homes.

The importance of communications was considered, it being noted that lessons around the need for dynamic communications and engagement could be taken for the experiences of other local authority areas. It was queried whether there was any particular tipping point identified that would lead to government intervention. The Board was advised that a more public facing version of the executive summary had been prepared and that a communications strategy was near completion. The public dashboard was currently updated weekly on the Council's website and was being further developed as additional data became available. The experience of Leicester was noted and the Board advised that several

considerations, including the direction of travel on the number of cases and the number of positive cases, could point towards possible intervention.



Comments were made such that, notwithstanding the current position in Oldham, complacency needed to be guarded against and that the Plan would need to be changed as circumstances changed. The work of the Public Health Team in developing the Management Plan in the required timescale and in light of all other work required at this time was noted and supported and the Management Plan commended. It was noted that further consideration of this matter would be made in closed session.

10 **DATE OF NEXT MEETING**

It was noted that the next meeting of the Board was scheduled to be held on Tuesday, 15th September 2020 at 2.00pm.

11 EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED that, in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they contain exempt information under paragraphs 1 and 3 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act, and it would not, on balance, be in the public interest to disclose the reports.

12 OLDHAM COVID-19 MANAGEMENT PLAN: HOW WE CONTROL OUTBREAKS

Further to Minute 9 above, the Board received the draft "Oldham Covid-19 Management Plan: How we control outbreaks".

RESOLVED that -

- the Covid-19 Management Plan and the local arrangements for preventing and controlling the spread of Covid-19 be approved;
- 2. the governance arrangements for the Plan be approved.

The meeting started at 2.00 pm and ended at 3.00 pm